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DEPARTMENT OF HEAL TH & HUMAN SERVICES PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICE 
NATIONAL INSTITUTES OF HEALTH 

FOR US POSTAL SERVICE DELIVERY : 

Office of Laboratory Animal Welfare 

Rockledge One, Suite 360 
6705 Rockledge Drive - MSC 7982 

Bethesda, Maryland 20892- 7982 

Home Page: http ://grants.nih.gov/grants/olaw/olaw.htm 

March 30, 2018 

Ms. Mary Emmons Bergaas 
Vice President of Operations 
Minneapolis Medical Research Foundation, Inc . 

• Shapiro Building 
914 South Eighth St. 
Minneapolis, MN 55404 

Dear Ms. Bergaas , 

FOR EXPRESS MAIL : 

Office of Laboratory Animal Welfare 
Rockledge One, Suite 360 

6705 Rockledge Drive 
Bethesda, Maryland 20817 
Telephone : (301) 496-7163 
Facsimile : (30 I) 402-7065 

Re: Animal Welfare Assurance 
A3875-0l [OLAW Case H] 

The Office of Laboratory Animal Welfare (OLA W) acknowledges receipt of your March 15, 2018 letter 

reporting an instance of noncompliance with the PHS Policy on Humane Care and Use of Laboratory 

Animals at the Minneapolis Medical Research Foundation. According to the information provided, OLA W 

understands that a previous amendment to an approved protocol to add cricothyrotomy to a terminal 

surgery on sheep was not included when the protocol was renewed in July 2017. Six more sheep 

subsequently received the procedure while anesthetized and then euthanized immediately after the 

cricothyrotomy. It is understood that the animal activity was not funded by the PHS. 

Corrective and preventive measures include sending a letter of explanation to the Pl. In addition, future use 

of non-recovery animals for extra procedures should be approved as separate protocols to more accurately 

track the animal use. 

OLA W believes that the corrective and preventative measures put in place by the Minneapolis Medical 

Research Foundation are consistent with the provisions of the PHS Policy on Humane Care and Use of 

Laboratory Animals. We appreciate being informed of this matter and find no cause for further action by 

this office. 

cc: IACUC Contact 

Sincerely , 

Brent C. Morse, DVM 
Acting Director 
Division of Compliance Oversight 
Office of Laboratory Animal Welfare 
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F O U N D AT I O N To: Director, Division of Compliance Oversight 
Office of Laboratory Animal Welfare 
National Institutes of Health 

Hennepin County Medical Center 

Hennepin Healthcare System, Inc 

Board of Directors 

Richard King, MD, PhD 
Chair 

Janine Laird, JD 
Vice Chair 

Anne Murray, MD, MS 
Secretary/Treasurer 

Mary Bergaas 
Vice Presidenl of Operations 

Jason Baker, MD, MS 

William Heegaard, MD, MPH 

Ajay Israni, MD, MS 

Devdatt Kurdikar, PhD, MBA 

Mark LeSage, PhD 

James Miner, MD 

Jayant Parthasarathy, PhD 

Dean Rustad, MBA 

Raymond Sailer 

Mary Tambomino 

Administrative Offices 

Mailing Address 

701 Park Ave, PP7.700 

Minneapolis, MN 55415 

Physical Location 

825 South 8th Street, PP7. 700 

Minneapolis, MN 55404 

Contact Information 

Phone 612.873 .5300 

Fax 612.339.5601 

www.mmr£org 

Rockledge 1, Suite 360, MSC 7982 
6705 Rockledge Drive 
Bethesda, MD 20892- 7982 

Re: Unapproved animal activities 

From: Mary \Qj, .&.5jl IO 
Mim1e~)u7Me dical Research Foundation 
Animal Welfare Assurance D16-00504 

Date: March 15, 2018 

This letter describes unapproved animal activities that occurred July 2016 through 
December 201 7. The support for this work is department funds and not a federal 
grant. 

An amendment had been approved to a protocol involving non-recovery procedures 
on anesthetized sheep. The amendment added a single procedure comparing two 
methods of cricothyrotomy just prior to euthanasia of the sheep. The original 
protocol was renewed in July of2017; however, the amendment cricothyrotomy 
procedures were not included in the renewal. 

After the renewal of the protocol was instituted, 6 more cricothyrotomy procedures 
occurred. All sheep were already anesthetized for the approved procedures from the 
renewed protocol and euthanized immediately after the cricothyrotomy. No extra 
sheep were ordered and used. The cricothyrotomy project was complete in 
December 2017. 

In February 2018 these extra procedures were discovered during routine records 
review. The IO and IACUC leadership were notified and the incident was described 
to the IACUC at the regularly scheduled March meeting. The violation and future 
requirement will be explained to the PI via letter. 

The committee agreed that any future additions to this protocol that make use of 
non-recovery animals for extra procedures should be approved as separate protocols 
rather than amendments. Animals must be transferred to the new protocol number 
so that tracking of the number of animals is more accurate and transparent. 

Improving patient care and the health of our community through research and education 
An Equal Opportunity Employer : Minorities, Women, Veterans, Disabilities 
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